

# BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Executive Committee

Austin Peay State University

317 College Street

Clarksville, TN 37040

September 17, 2020

1:30 PM

Call to Order

Roll Call/Declaration of a Quorum

**Action Items** 

A.Consideration of Policy 1:001 Conflict of Interest

B.Consideration of Policy 1:002 Code of Ethics for Members of APSU Board of Trustees

- C.Consideration of the Revised Board of Trustees Bylaws
- D.Consideration of the Board Evaluation Process

Adjourn

# Austin Peay State University

#### **Conflict of Interest**

**POLICIES** 

Issued: March 30, 2017

Responsible Official: General Counsel

Responsible Office: Office of Legal Affairs

#### **Policy Statement**

It is the policy of Austin Peay State University that employees should avoid external commitments which significantly interfere with the employee's duties to the Board of Trustees and the University. Employees should avoid situations where the self-interests of the Trustees or employee diverge from the best interests of the Board and the University. Board members should avoid external commitments that interfere with their fiduciary obligations to Austin Peay.

#### Purpose

The purpose of this policy is to define the general principles which should guide the actions of members of the Board and of employees; offer illustrations of activities which potentially constitute a conflict of interest; make Board members and employees aware of disclosure requirements related to conflicts of interest; describe the process by which those disclosures shall be evaluated and decisions rendered; and describe the appeals process regarding such decisions.

#### **Contents**

#### **Definitions**

- -Conflict of interest
- -Conflict of commitment
- -Family member
- -Immediate family

#### **Procedures**

- I. Objectives of the Conflicts of Interest Policy
- II. Pertinent Federal Regulations, State Laws, and APSU Policies
- III. Applicability

IV. General Principles

V. Situations and Activities Creating a Conflict of Interest

VI. General Disclosure Requirements

VII. Special Disclosure Requirements for Researchers Applying For or Receiving NSF or PHS Funding

VIII. Special Disclosure Requirements for Trustees and Certain APSU Employees

IX. Review of Disclosures

X. Sanctions

XI. Appeals

#### Related Forms

-Financial Interests Disclosure Form

#### Links

-APSU Conflict of Interest Committee

#### **Definitions**

#### **Conflict of interest**

Occurs when the personal interests, financial or otherwise, of a person who owes a duty to the Austin Peay State University Board of Trustees and its constituent University (Trustees and all employees) actually or potentially diverge with the person's professional obligations to and the best interests of the Board and the University.

#### Conflict of commitment

Occurs when the personal or other non-work related activities of an employee of the Board of Trustee and its constituent University impair the ability of that employee to meet their commitments of time and energy to the Board of Trustee and the University.

#### Family member

Includes the spouse and children (both dependent and non-dependent) of a person covered by this policy.

#### **Immediate family**

For purposes of Section VI.A.1.b.(2)(c), means spouse, dependent children or stepchildren, or relatives related by blood or marriage.

#### **Procedures**

# I. Objectives of the Conflicts of Interest Policy

A. Members of the APSU Board of Trustees and all employees of APSU all serve the interests of the State of Tennessee and its citizens, and have a duty to avoid activities and situations which, either actually or potentially, put personal interests before the professional obligations which they owe to the State and its citizens.

### II. Pertinent Federal Regulations, State Laws, and APSU Policies

- A. The following lists are intended to indicate sources of information which may provide additional guidance regarding conflict of interest situations.
- B. This policy is intended to be consistent with all pertinent Federal and State laws, regulations, and policies, as well as with other APSU policies.
- C. To the extent that conflicts arise, Federal and State laws, regulations, and policies shall take precedence.
- D. The lists are not intended to be exhaustive and additional laws, regulations, and policies may be implicated in a given conflict of interest situation.
  - 1. Federal Regulations
    - a. The National Science Foundation (NSF) and the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), acting through the Public Health Service (PHS) (which includes the National Institutes of Health (NIH)), have promulgated policies and regulations regarding conflicts of interest and disclosure of financial interests by investigators who receive funding from these Federal agencies.
    - b. The NSF policy regarding researcher conflicts of interest is contained in Section 510 of NSF Publication 95-26, the Grant Policy Manual. The PHS regulations, upon which the NSF policy is modeled, are contained in the Code of Federal Regulations at 42 CFR 50.601 et seq. and 45 CFR 94.1 et seq.
    - c. Other Federal agencies (e.g., the Veterans' Administration or the Food and Drug Administration) may require as a condition to a contract, disclosure and management of conflicts of interest (see, for example, Veterans' Administration Acquisition Regulation 852.209-70).
  - 2. Tennessee State Law
    - a. Various statutes contained in the Tennessee Code Annotated (T.C.A.) are pertinent to the issue of

conflicts of interest within the Board of Trustees and the University, including:

- 1. T.C.A. § 8-50-501, Disclosure statements of conflict of interests by certain public officials
- 2. T.C.A. § 12-2-208, Purchase by officer unlawful penalty for violation
- 3. T.C.A. § 12-2-415, State surplus property disposition regulation
- 4. T.C.A. § 12-2-416, Violation of § 12-2-415
- 5. T.C.A. § 12-2-417, State employee violation punishment
- 6. T.C.A. § 12-4-106, Prohibition against receiving rebates, gifts, money or anything of value -- Conflict of interest
- 7. T.C.A. § 12-4-101, Personal interest of officers prohibited
- 8. T.C.A. § 12-4-102, Penalty for unlawful interest
- 9. T.C.A. § 12-4-103, Bidding by state employees prohibited
- 10. T.C.A. § 12-4-104, Penalty for unlawful transactions
- 11. T.C.A. § 49-8-203(d), Powers and duties (of the Board of Trustees)
- b. It is significant to note that violation of some of these statutes may lead to criminal penalties (e.g., violation of T.C.A. § 12-4-103 is a Class E felony).

#### 3. APSU Policies

- a. The following APSU policies deal with issues which implicate conflict of interest situations:
  - 1. APSU Policy 4:014, Purchasing Policy
  - 2. APSU Policy 4:019, Disposal of Surplus Personal Property
  - 3. APSU Policy 5:014, Outside Employment and Extra Compensation
  - 4. APSU Policy 2:047, Intellectual Property, Patents, and Copyrights
  - 5. APSU Policy 5:035, Nepotism

# III. Applicability

A. This policy shall apply to all persons serving as members of the Board of Trustees and to all persons employed (either as full-time, part-time or temporary employees) by the University.

# IV. General Principles

A. It is the policy of Austin Peay State University that employees should avoid external commitments which significantly interfere with the employee's duties to the Board of Trustees and the University (conflicts of commitment). See also APSU Policy 5:014, Outside Employment and Extra Compensation. Disclosures of conflicts of commitment shall be made as required under Policy 5:014 and evaluated as indicated in that policy.

- B. It is the further policy of Austin Peay State University that both the Trustees and employees should avoid situations where the self-interests of the Trustees or employees diverge from the best interests of the University (conflict of interest).
- C. The mere existence of either a potential or actual conflict of interest does not mean that such conflict must necessarily be eliminated.
  - 1. Where the potential detriment to the Board and the University is at most minor and inconsequential, and the conflict does not indicate violation of Federal or State law, regulation, or policy, those persons charged with evaluating disclosures should allow the activity to proceed without interference.
  - 2. For those situations which do not implicate Federal or State law, regulation or policy, the standard by which it should be determined whether a conflict of interest should be managed, reduced, or eliminated is whether that conflict would appear to a reasonable person to call into question the integrity or judgment of the affected Trustee or employee.
- V. Situations and Activities Creating a Conflict of Interest
- A. In the following situations and activities, there is at least the appearance, and possibly the actuality, of an employee/Trustee allowing his or her personal interests, and not the best interests of the Board of Trustees and its constituent University, to affect that employee's judgments. This list is illustrative, and not exhaustive.
  - 1. Self-dealing
    - a. Situations in which a Trustee or employee can appear to influence or actually influence a University-related decision from which that person or a member of that person's family stands to realize a personal financial benefit is self-dealing, and a conflict of interest.
    - b. Examples of self-dealing activities are numerous, and include those listed below.
      - 1. Purchase of State-owned property by an employee absent fair and open bidding.
        - 1. It is unlawful for any state employee to purchase surplus state-owned property absent

- a fair and open bidding process (see T.C.A. § 12-2-208 and T.C.A. § 12-2-417).
- 2. Such purchases are also prohibited under APSU Policy 4:019.
- 2. Institutional purchases from businesses in which an employee or family member has a financial interest.
  - 1. T.C.A. § 12-4-103 declares that it is unlawful for any state official or employee to "bid on, sell, or offer for sale, any merchandise, equipment or material, or similar commodity, to the state of Tennessee" or "to have any interest in the selling of the same to the state" during that person's term of employment and for six months thereafter.
  - 2. Disclosure of any such transaction by an employee or member of the employee's family or by a business in which an employee or member of the employee's family has any significant (more than 4%) ownership interest or for which an employee or employee family member serves as an officer is required by this policy.
  - 3. T.C.A. § 12-4-106(b) declares that it is a conflict of interest for any person or any company with whom such person is an officer, a director, or an equity owner of greater than 1% interest to bid on any public contract for products or services for a governmental entity if such person or "immediate family" of such person is a member of a board or commission having responsibility for letting or approving such contract.
  - 4. For purposes of this section only, "immediate family" means spouse, dependent children or stepchildren, or relatives related by blood or marriage.
- 3. Use of Educational Materials from Which a Faculty Member Derives Financial Benefit in That faculty Member's Teaching Activities.
  - 1. Any faculty member who wishes to use in his or her teaching activities educational materials (e.g. a textbook) which he or she has authored, or in which he or she otherwise stands to benefit financially from such use, a

- conflict of interest disclosure shall be made per Section VII of this policy.
- 2. Whether the use of such materials shall be permitted shall be evaluated either under the terms of Institutional policy, or in the absence of such policy, by the Review Committee established under Section X of this policy.
- 3. Such evaluation shall include consideration of suitable substitute materials and ensure that the needs of students are best served by use of the materials in which the faculty member has an interest.
- 4. Acceptance of Gifts, Gratuities, or Favors
  - 1. Gifts. No employee shall knowingly solicit or accept, directly, or indirectly, on behalf of himself or herself or any member of the employee's household, for personal use or consumption any gift, including but not limited to any gratuity, service, favor, food, entertainment, lodging, transportation, loan, loan guarantee or any other thing of monetary value, from any person or entity that:
    - 1. Has, or is seeking to obtain, contractual or other business or financial relations with the institution in which the individual is employed; or
    - 2. Has interests that may be substantially affected by the performance or nonperformance of the employee.

#### 5. Exceptions

- 1. The prohibition on accepting gifts in Section (4)(a) above, does not apply to:
  - 1. A gift given by a member of the employee's immediate family, or by an individual, if the gift is given for a non-business purpose and is motivated by a close personal friendship and not by the position of the employee;
  - 2. Informational materials in the form of books, articles, periodicals, other written materials, audiotapes, videotapes, or other forms of communication.
  - 3. Sample merchandise, promotional items, and appreciation tokens, if they are routinely given to customers, suppliers or potential customers or suppliers in the

- ordinary course of business, including items distributed at tradeshows and professional meetings where vendors display and promote their services and products;
- 4. Food, refreshments, foodstuffs, entertainment, or beverages provided as part of a meal or other event, including tradeshows and professional meetings, if the value of such items does not exceed fifty dollars (\$50.00) per occasion; provided further, that the value of a gift made pursuant to this subsection may not be reduced below the monetary limit by dividing the cost of the gift among two or more persons or entities identified in Section VI.A.1.b.(4).
- 5. There may be circumstances where refusal or reimbursement of a gift (such as a lunch or dinner) may be awkward and contrary to the larger interests of the institution. In such circumstances, the employee is to use his or her best judgment, and disclose the gift including a description, estimated value, the person or entity providing the gift, and any explanation necessary within fourteen (14) days to their immediate supervisor;
- 6. Food, refreshments, meals, foodstuffs, entertainment, beverages or intrastate travel expenses that are provided in connection with an event where the employee is a speaker or part of a panel discussion at a scheduled meeting of an established or recognized membership organization which has regular meetings;
- 7. Participation in institution or foundation fundraising and public relations activities, i.e. golf tournaments and banquets, where persons or entities identified in Section VI.A.1.b.(4) provide sponsorships; and
- 8. Loans from established financial institutions made in the ordinary course of business on usual and customary terms, so long as there are no guarantees or

# collateral provided by any person described in Section VI.A.1.b.(4)

- 2. Inappropriate use of students or support staff
  - a. Employees shall ensure that the activities of students or support staff are not exploited for the benefit of any external activity of the faculty member.
  - b. Prior to assigning any such non-Institutionally related task (which is more than incidental or de minimus in nature) to a student or member of the support staff, an employee shall disclose such proposed activities and obtain approval.
- 3. Inappropriate use of State owned resources
  - a. Employees may not make significant use of State owned facilities, equipment, materials or other resources, not otherwise available to the public, in the course of activities which are not related to the Institution and which are intended for personal benefit, without prior disclosure and approval.
- 4. Failure to disclose intellectual property
  - a. APSU Policy 2:047 governs the rights and responsibilities which persons affiliated with the Board of Trustees and the University have regarding intellectual property developed during the term of their affiliation with the University.
  - b. Among the responsibilities enumerated in the policy is that of disclosure of inventions and those copyrightable works which may be reasonably expected to have commercial value which they have jointly or solely developed with the Board of Trustees and the University.

# VI. General Disclosure Requirements

- A. Persons to whom this policy applies who believe that a conflict of interest may exist either personally or with respect to another person covered by this policy shall make a written disclosure of the facts and circumstances surrounding the situation.
- B. No particular format is required, but the disclosure should adequately describe the pertinent facts and circumstances.
- C. For members of the Board, disclosure shall be made to the Secretary of the Board.
- D. A University employee who self-discloses a potential conflict of interest or a written report of a potential conflict of interest

is presented to the Conflict of Interest Committee.

- E. Disclosures made by a President shall be submitted to the Director of Internal Audit.
- VII. Special Disclosure Requirements for Researchers Applying For or Receiving NSF or PHS Funding
- A. Under the policies and regulations indicated under Section 2.1 herein, investigators seeking funding from either the National Science Foundation or the Public Health Service are required to disclose to the investigator's employer all significant financial interests of the investigator;
  - 1. That would reasonably appear to be affected by the research or educational activities funded or proposed for funding by the NSF or PHS; or
  - 2. In entities whose financial interests would reasonably appear to be affected by such activities.
    - a. Such disclosures must be submitted prior to the time the proposal is submitted to the Federal agency.
    - b. Further, such disclosures must be updated during the period of the award; either annually or as new reportable financial interests arise.
    - c. The University is responsible for eliminating or managing such conflicts prior to receipt of the award.
    - d. To facilitate such disclosures, the accompanying disclosure form is available.
  - 3. The University is responsible for determining if a grant, services, or other contract with Federal agencies other than the Public Health Service or the National Science Foundation requires disclosure and / or management of conflicts of interest, and for ensuring that any such requirements are met.
  - 4. Disclosure of financial interests made pursuant to this Section VIII notwithstanding, such disclosure does not eliminate the responsibility for making disclosures under Section VII, when specific conflict of interest situations arise.
- VIII. Special Disclosure Requirements for Trustees and Certain APSU Employees
- A. Members of the Board of Trustees, the President, coaches, assistant coaches and employees of athletic departments who are exempt from the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act are required to file a financial disclosure form within one month of their initial appointment and annually thereafter in January.
- B. Disclosure of financial interests made pursuant to this Section IX notwithstanding, such disclosure does not

eliminate the responsibility for making disclosures under Section VII, when specific conflict of interest situations arise.

- 1. Members of the Board of Trustees shall make their disclosure using a form as indicated and submitted to the Secretary of the Board in Juneannually.
- The President is required by Tenn. Code Ann. § 8-50-501(a)(15) to file an online Statement of Disclosure of Interests Form with the Tennessee Ethics Commission at https://apps.tn.gov/conflict/, Form ss-8005 (State Officials) in January. For the Presidents this Statement of Disclosure will meet the requirements of this Policy.
- 3. Coaches, assistant coaches, exempt employees of the athletic department and other University personnel required to complete a disclosure form shall also use the Tennessee Ethics Commission Form ss-8005, Statement of Disclosure of Interest Form and accompanying instructions in January. The form shall be submitted to the Human Resource Office or other person designated by the President.

#### IX.

- **Review of Disclosures** A. Disclosures made under Section VII of this policy by a member of the Board of Trustee. A member of the Board making a disclosure shall not be entitled to vote regarding disposition of the disclosure.
  - B. A University employee who self-discloses a potential conflict of interest or a written report of a potential conflict of interest is presented to the Conflict of Interest Committee.
    - 1. The Chair of the Conflict of Interest report submits the disclosure report to the Conflict of Interest Committee.
    - The Conflict of Interest Committee reviews details of possible Conflict of Interest.
    - 3. The Conflict of Interest Committee evaluates the proposed Conflict of Interest and seeks legal input from the APSU Office of Legal Affairs when indicated in reviewing of the report.
    - 4. The Conflict of Interest Committee renders a decision regarding the issue around the disclosure, determining if there is a conflict of interest and how it should be managed (restrictions to be placed on the individual to manage the conflict or that the person must eliminate the conflict).
    - 5. The Conflict of Interest Committee notifies in writing the person of the outcome, and employee is given an opportunity to appear before the committee.

6. The disclosures and Committee decisions are forwarded to the President.

#### X. Sanctions

A. Failure to observe restrictions imposed as a result of review of a conflict of interest disclosure or a knowing failure to disclose a conflict of interest may result in disciplinary proceedings under University policy. A Board member who knowingly fails to disclose a conflict of interest shall be subject to removal.

#### XI. Appeals

- A. Decisions made by the Board of Trustees may not be appealed.
- B. Decisions made by the University Review Committee may be appealed to the President. Decisions of the President shall be final and binding.

#### **Related Forms**

#### Financial Interests Disclosure Form

http://www.apsu.edu/files/human-resources/conflict\_interest.pdf

#### Links

APSU https://www.apsu.edu/governance/committees/conflictofinterest.phphttps://www.apsu.e Conflic du/governance/committees/proprights

t of

**Interes** 

ŧ.

Commi

ttee

#### **Revision Dates**

APSU Policy 1:001 – Rev.:

APSU Policy 1:001 (previously 5:056) – Rev.: March 30, 2017

APSU Policy 1:001 – Rev.: April 11, 2012

APSU Policy 1:001 – Rev.: September 2, 2008

APSU Policy 1:001 – Rev.: January 13, 2003

APSU Policy 1:001 – Issued: February 10, 1999

#### **Subject Areas:**

Academic	Finance	General	Human Resources	Information Technology	Student Affairs	
		V				

A	p	D1	0	V	ed	

President: signature on file

# Austin Peay State University

#### **Conflict of Interest**

**POLICIES** 

Issued: September 18, 2020

Responsible Official: General Counsel

**Responsible Office:** Office of Legal Affairs

#### **Policy Statement**

It is the policy of Austin Peay State University that employees should avoid external commitments which significantly interfere with the employee's duties to the Board of Trustees and the University. Employees should avoid situations where the self-interests of the Trustees or employee diverge from the best interests of the Board and the University. Board members should avoid external commitments that interfere with their fiduciary obligations to Austin Peay.

#### **Purpose**

The purpose of this policy is to define the general principles which should guide the actions of members of the Board and of employees; offer illustrations of activities which potentially constitute a conflict of interest; make Board members and employees aware of disclosure requirements related to conflicts of interest; describe the process by which those disclosures shall be evaluated and decisions rendered; and describe the appeals process regarding such decisions.

#### **Contents**

#### **Definitions**

- -Conflict of interest
- -Conflict of commitment
- -Family member
- -Immediate family

#### **Procedures**

- I. Objectives of the Conflicts of Interest Policy
- II. Pertinent Federal Regulations, State Laws, and APSU Policies
- III. Applicability

- IV. General Principles
- V. Situations and Activities Creating a Conflict of Interest
- VI. General Disclosure Requirements
- VII. Special Disclosure Requirements for Researchers Applying For or Receiving NSF or PHS Funding
- VIII. Special Disclosure Requirements for Trustees and Certain APSU Employees
- IX. Review of Disclosures
- X. Sanctions
- XI. Appeals

#### Links

-APSU Conflict of Interest Committee

#### **Definitions**

#### **Conflict of interest**

Occurs when the personal interests, financial or otherwise, of a person who owes a duty to the Austin Peay State University Board of Trustees and its constituent University (Trustees and all employees) actually or potentially diverge with the person's professional obligations to and the best interests of the Board and the University.

#### Conflict of commitment

Occurs when the personal or other non-work related activities of an employee of the Board of Trustee and its constituent University impair the ability of that employee to meet their commitments of time and energy to the Board of Trustee and the University.

#### Family member

Includes the spouse and children (both dependent and non-dependent) of a person covered by this policy.

#### **Immediate family**

For purposes of Section VI.A.1.b.(2)(c), means spouse, dependent children or stepchildren, or relatives related by blood or marriage.

#### **Procedures**

# I. Objectives of the Conflicts of Interest Policy

A. Members of the APSU Board of Trustees and all employees of APSU all serve the interests of the State of Tennessee and its citizens, and have a duty to avoid activities and situations which, either actually or potentially, put personal interests

before the professional obligations which they owe to the State and its citizens.

# II. Pertinent Federal Regulations, State Laws, and APSU Policies

- A. The following lists are intended to indicate sources of information which may provide additional guidance regarding conflict of interest situations.
- B. This policy is intended to be consistent with all pertinent Federal and State laws, regulations, and policies, as well as with other APSU policies.
- C. To the extent that conflicts arise, Federal and State laws, regulations, and policies shall take precedence.
- D. The lists are not intended to be exhaustive and additional laws, regulations, and policies may be implicated in a given conflict of interest situation.
  - 1. Federal Regulations
    - a. The National Science Foundation (NSF) and the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), acting through the Public Health Service (PHS) (which includes the National Institutes of Health (NIH)), have promulgated policies and regulations regarding conflicts of interest and disclosure of financial interests by investigators who receive funding from these Federal agencies.
    - b. The NSF policy regarding researcher conflicts of interest is contained in Section 510 of NSF Publication 95-26, the Grant Policy Manual. The PHS regulations, upon which the NSF policy is modeled, are contained in the Code of Federal Regulations at 42 CFR 50.601 et seq. and 45 CFR 94.1 et seq.
    - c. Other Federal agencies (e.g., the Veterans' Administration or the Food and Drug Administration) may require as a condition to a contract, disclosure and management of conflicts of interest (see, for example, Veterans' Administration Acquisition Regulation 852.209-70).

#### 2. Tennessee State Law

- a. Various statutes contained in the Tennessee Code Annotated (T.C.A.) are pertinent to the issue of conflicts of interest within the Board of Trustees and the University, including:
  - 1. T.C.A. § 8-50-501, Disclosure statements of conflict of interests by certain public officials

- 2. T.C.A. § 12-2-208, Purchase by officer unlawful penalty for violation
- 3. T.C.A. § 12-2-415, State surplus property disposition regulation
- 4. T.C.A. § 12-2-416, Violation of § 12-2-415
- 5. T.C.A. § 12-2-417, State employee violation punishment
- 6. T.C.A. § 12-4-106, Prohibition against receiving rebates, gifts, money or anything of value -- Conflict of interest
- 7. T.C.A. § 12-4-101, Personal interest of officers prohibited
- 8. T.C.A. § 12-4-102, Penalty for unlawful interest
- 9. T.C.A. § 12-4-103, Bidding by state employees prohibited
- 10. T.C.A. § 12-4-104, Penalty for unlawful transactions
- 11. T.C.A. § 49-8-203(d), Powers and duties (of the Board of Trustees)
- b. It is significant to note that violation of some of these statutes may lead to criminal penalties (e.g., violation of T.C.A. § 12-4-103 is a Class E felony).

#### 3. APSU Policies

- a. The following APSU policies deal with issues which implicate conflict of interest situations:
  - 1. APSU Policy 4:014, Purchasing Policy
  - 2. APSU Policy 4:019, Disposal of Surplus Personal Property
  - 3. APSU Policy 5:014, Outside Employment and Extra Compensation
  - 4. APSU Policy 2:047, Intellectual Property, Patents, and Copyrights
  - 5. APSU Policy 5:035, Nepotism

#### III. Applicability

A. This policy shall apply to all persons serving as members of the Board of Trustees and to all persons employed (either as full-time, part-time or temporary employees) by the University.

# IV. General Principles

A. It is the policy of Austin Peay State University that employees should avoid external commitments which significantly interfere with the employee's duties to the Board of Trustees and the University (conflicts of commitment). See also APSU Policy 5:014, Outside Employment and Extra Compensation. Disclosures of

- conflicts of commitment shall be made as required under Policy 5:014 and evaluated as indicated in that policy.
- B. It is the further policy of Austin Peay State University that both the Trustees and employees should avoid situations where the self-interests of the Trustees or employees diverge from the best interests of the University (conflict of interest).
- C. The mere existence of either a potential or actual conflict of interest does not mean that such conflict must necessarily be eliminated.
  - 1. Where the potential detriment to the Board and the University is at most minor and inconsequential, and the conflict does not indicate violation of Federal or State law, regulation, or policy, those persons charged with evaluating disclosures should allow the activity to proceed without interference.
  - 2. For those situations which do not implicate Federal or State law, regulation or policy, the standard by which it should be determined whether a conflict of interest should be managed, reduced, or eliminated is whether that conflict would appear to a reasonable person to call into question the integrity or judgment of the affected Trustee or employee.
- V. Situations and
  Activities Creating a
  Conflict of Interest
- A. In the following situations and activities, there is at least the appearance, and possibly the actuality, of an employee/Trustee allowing his or her personal interests, and not the best interests of the Board of Trustees and its constituent University, to affect that employee's judgments. This list is illustrative, and not exhaustive.
  - 1. Self-dealing
    - a. Situations in which a Trustee or employee can appear to influence or actually influence a University-related decision from which that person or a member of that person's family stands to realize a personal financial benefit is self-dealing, and a conflict of interest.
    - b. Examples of self-dealing activities are numerous, and include those listed below.
      - 1. Purchase of State-owned property by an employee absent fair and open bidding.
        - 1. It is unlawful for any state employee to purchase surplus state-owned property absent a fair and open bidding process (see T.C.A. § 12-2-208 and T.C.A. § 12-2-417).

- 2. Such purchases are also prohibited under APSU Policy 4:019.
- 2. Institutional purchases from businesses in which an employee or family member has a financial interest.
  - 1. T.C.A. § 12-4-103 declares that it is unlawful for any state official or employee to "bid on, sell, or offer for sale, any merchandise, equipment or material, or similar commodity, to the state of Tennessee" or "to have any interest in the selling of the same to the state" during that person's term of employment and for six months thereafter.
  - 2. Disclosure of any such transaction by an employee or member of the employee's family or by a business in which an employee or member of the employee's family has any significant (more than 4%) ownership interest or for which an employee or employee family member serves as an officer is required by this policy.
  - 3. T.C.A. § 12-4-106(b) declares that it is a conflict of interest for any person or any company with whom such person is an officer, a director, or an equity owner of greater than 1% interest to bid on any public contract for products or services for a governmental entity if such person or "immediate family" of such person is a member of a board or commission having responsibility for letting or approving such contract.
  - 4. For purposes of this section only, "immediate family" means spouse, dependent children or stepchildren, or relatives related by blood or marriage.
- 3. Use of Educational Materials from Which a Faculty Member Derives Financial Benefit in That faculty Member's Teaching Activities.
  - 1. Any faculty member who wishes to use in his or her teaching activities educational materials (e.g. a textbook) which he or she has authored, or in which he or she otherwise stands to benefit financially from such use, a conflict of interest disclosure shall be made per Section VII of this policy.

- 2. Whether the use of such materials shall be permitted shall be evaluated either under the terms of Institutional policy, or in the absence of such policy, by the Review Committee established under Section X of this policy.
- 3. Such evaluation shall include consideration of suitable substitute materials and ensure that the needs of students are best served by use of the materials in which the faculty member has an interest.
- 4. Acceptance of Gifts, Gratuities, or Favors
  - 1. Gifts. No employee shall knowingly solicit or accept, directly, or indirectly, on behalf of himself or herself or any member of the employee's household, for personal use or consumption any gift, including but not limited to any gratuity, service, favor, food, entertainment, lodging, transportation, loan, loan guarantee or any other thing of monetary value, from any person or entity that:
    - 1. Has, or is seeking to obtain, contractual or other business or financial relations with the institution in which the individual is employed; or
    - 2. Has interests that may be substantially affected by the performance or nonperformance of the employee.

# 5. Exceptions

- 1. The prohibition on accepting gifts in Section (4)(a) above, does not apply to:
  - 1. A gift given by a member of the employee's immediate family, or by an individual, if the gift is given for a non-business purpose and is motivated by a close personal friendship and not by the position of the employee;
  - 2. Informational materials in the form of books, articles, periodicals, other written materials, audiotapes, videotapes, or other forms of communication.
  - 3. Sample merchandise, promotional items, and appreciation tokens, if they are routinely given to customers, suppliers or potential customers or suppliers in the ordinary course of business, including items distributed at tradeshows and

- professional meetings where vendors display and promote their services and products;
- 4. Food, refreshments, foodstuffs, entertainment, or beverages provided as part of a meal or other event, including tradeshows and professional meetings, if the value of such items does not exceed fifty dollars (\$50.00) per occasion; provided further, that the value of a gift made pursuant to this subsection may not be reduced below the monetary limit by dividing the cost of the gift among two or more persons or entities identified in Section VI.A.1.b.(4).
- 5. There may be circumstances where refusal or reimbursement of a gift (such as a lunch or dinner) may be awkward and contrary to the larger interests of the institution. In such circumstances, the employee is to use his or her best judgment, and disclose the gift including a description, estimated value, the person or entity providing the gift, and any explanation necessary within fourteen (14) days to their immediate supervisor;
- 6. Food, refreshments, meals, foodstuffs, entertainment, beverages or intrastate travel expenses that are provided in connection with an event where the employee is a speaker or part of a panel discussion at a scheduled meeting of an established or recognized membership organization which has regular meetings;
- 7. Participation in institution or foundation fundraising and public relations activities, i.e. golf tournaments and banquets, where persons or entities identified in Section VI.A.1.b.(4) provide sponsorships; and
- 8. Loans from established financial institutions made in the ordinary course of business on usual and customary terms, so long as there are no guarantees or collateral provided by any person described in Section VI.A.1.b.(4)
- 2. Inappropriate use of students or support staff

- a. Employees shall ensure that the activities of students or support staff are not exploited for the benefit of any external activity of the faculty member.
- b. Prior to assigning any such non-Institutionally related task (which is more than incidental or de minimus in nature) to a student or member of the support staff, an employee shall disclose such proposed activities and obtain approval.
- 3. Inappropriate use of State owned resources
  - a. Employees may not make significant use of State owned facilities, equipment, materials or other resources, not otherwise available to the public, in the course of activities which are not related to the Institution and which are intended for personal benefit, without prior disclosure and approval.
- 4. Failure to disclose intellectual property
  - a. APSU Policy 2:047 governs the rights and responsibilities which persons affiliated with the Board of Trustees and the University have regarding intellectual property developed during the term of their affiliation with the University.
  - b. Among the responsibilities enumerated in the policy is that of disclosure of inventions and those copyrightable works which may be reasonably expected to have commercial value which they have jointly or solely developed with the Board of Trustees and the University.

# VI. General Disclosure Requirements

- A. Persons to whom this policy applies who believe that a conflict of interest may exist either personally or with respect to another person covered by this policy shall make a written disclosure of the facts and circumstances surrounding the situation.
- B. No particular format is required, but the disclosure should adequately describe the pertinent facts and circumstances.
- C. For members of the Board, disclosure shall be made to the Secretary of the Board.
- D. A University employee who self-discloses a potential conflict of interest or a written report of a potential conflict of interest is presented to the Conflict of Interest Committee.
- E. Disclosures made by a President shall be submitted to the Director of Internal Audit.

# VII. Special Disclosure Requirements for Researchers Applying For or Receiving NSF or PHS Funding

- A. Under the policies and regulations indicated under Section 2.1 herein, investigators seeking funding from either the National Science Foundation or the Public Health Service are required to disclose to the investigator's employer all significant financial interests of the investigator;
  - 1. That would reasonably appear to be affected by the research or educational activities funded or proposed for funding by the NSF or PHS; or
  - 2. In entities whose financial interests would reasonably appear to be affected by such activities.
    - a. Such disclosures must be submitted prior to the time the proposal is submitted to the Federal agency.
    - b. Further, such disclosures must be updated during the period of the award; either annually or as new reportable financial interests arise.
    - c. The University is responsible for eliminating or managing such conflicts prior to receipt of the award.
    - d. To facilitate such disclosures, the accompanying disclosure form is available.
  - 3. The University is responsible for determining if a grant, services, or other contract with Federal agencies other than the Public Health Service or the National Science Foundation requires disclosure and / or management of conflicts of interest, and for ensuring that any such requirements are met.
  - 4. Disclosure of financial interests made pursuant to this Section VIII notwithstanding, such disclosure does not eliminate the responsibility for making disclosures under Section VII, when specific conflict of interest situations arise.

# VIII. Special Disclosure Requirements for Trustees and Certain APSU Employees

- A. Members of the Board of Trustees, the President, coaches, assistant coaches and employees of athletic departments who are exempt from the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act are required to file a financial disclosure form within one month of their initial appointment and annually thereafter.
- B. Disclosure of financial interests made pursuant to this Section IX notwithstanding, such disclosure does not eliminate the responsibility for making disclosures under Section VII, when specific conflict of interest situations arise.
  - 1. Members of the Board of Trustees shall make their disclosure using a form as indicated and submitted to the Secretary of the Board annually.

- 2. The President is required by Tenn. Code Ann. § 8-50-501(a)(15) to file an online Statement of Disclosure of Interests Form with the Tennessee Ethics Commission at https://apps.tn.gov/conflict/, Form ss-8005 (State Officials) in January. For the Presidents this Statement of Disclosure will meet the requirements of this Policy.
- 3. Coaches, assistant coaches, exempt employees of the athletic department and other University personnel required to complete a disclosure form shall also use the Tennessee Ethics Commission Form ss-8005, Statement of Disclosure of Interest Form and accompanying instructions in January. The form shall be submitted to the Human Resource Office or other person designated by the President.

- **Review of Disclosures** A. Disclosures made under Section VII of this policy by a member of the Board of Trustee. A member of the Board making a disclosure shall not be entitled to vote regarding disposition of the disclosure.
  - B. A University employee who self-discloses a potential conflict of interest or a written report of a potential conflict of interest is presented to the Conflict of Interest Committee.
    - 1. The Chair of the Conflict of Interest report submits the disclosure report to the Conflict of Interest Committee.
    - 2. The Conflict of Interest Committee reviews details of possible Conflict of Interest.
    - 3. The Conflict of Interest Committee evaluates the proposed Conflict of Interest and seeks legal input from the APSU Office of Legal Affairs when indicated in reviewing of the report.
    - 4. The Conflict of Interest Committee renders a decision regarding the issue around the disclosure, determining if there is a conflict of interest and how it should be managed (restrictions to be placed on the individual to manage the conflict or that the person must eliminate the conflict).
    - 5. The Conflict of Interest Committee notifies in writing the person of the outcome, and employee is given an opportunity to appear before the committee.
    - 6. The disclosures and Committee decisions are forwarded to the President.

#### X. **Sanctions**

A. Failure to observe restrictions imposed as a result of review of a conflict of interest disclosure or a knowing failure to disclose a conflict of interest may result in disciplinary

proceedings under University policy. A Board member who knowingly fails to disclose a conflict of interest shall be subject to removal.

# XI. Appeals

- A. Decisions made by the Board of Trustees may not be appealed.
- B. Decisions made by the University Review Committee may be appealed to the President. Decisions of the President shall be final and binding.

#### Links

APSU Conflict of Interest <a href="https://www.apsu.edu/governance/committees/conflictofinterest.php">https://www.apsu.edu/governance/committees/conflictofinterest.php</a> Committee

	_	
<b>n</b>		n Dates
14.01	71010	n Hatec
		11 174110

APSU Policy 1:001 - Rev.: September 18, 2020
APSU Policy 1:001 (previously 5:056) – Rev.: March 30, 2017
APSU Policy 1:001 – Rev.: April 11, 2012
APSU Policy 1:001 – Rev.: September 2, 2008
APSU Policy 1:001 – Rev.: January 13, 2003
APSU Policy 1:001 – Issued: February 10, 1999

# **Subject Areas:**

Academic Fi	inance	General	Human Resources	Information Technology	Student Affairs	

A -	-	_		^	.,	_	a
A	μ	μ	L	v	v	C	u

President:

8/21/2000

# Austin Peay State University

# Code of Ethics for Members of APSU Board of Trustees

# **POLICIES**

Issued: March 30, 2017

Responsible Official: General Counsel

Responsible Office: Office of Legal Affairs

# **Policy Statement**

It is the policy of Austin Peay State University that the Board of Trustees and employees undertake their responsibilities on the University's behalf with diligence and professionalism and to comply with the highest standards of honesty, integrity, and fairness. This includes, but is not limited to, being respectful of the rights of others and forthright in all dealings with members of the University community as well as third parties; protecting the privacy of confidential information; and compliance with all applicable laws, rules, and regulations. University representatives should not place their personal interests above the best interests of the University; even the appearance of impropriety must be avoided.

# **Purpose**

The purpose of this policy is to establish ethical standards for members of the APSU Board of Trustees.

#### **Contents**

#### **Procedures**

- -Preamble
- -Code of Ethics Policy
- -Compliance

#### Links

-APSU Policy 1:001

#### **Procedures**

#### **Preamble**

A. Public Trust

- 1. The APSU Board of Trustees is charged by statute with governance of the University. (T.C.A. § 49-8-203)
- 2. To ensure effectiveness, the Trustees must adhere to the strictest of ethical standards.

#### B. Time Commitment

- 1. In undertaking the duties of the office, a Trustee shall make the necessary commitment of time and diligence to carry out the Trustee's public governance responsibilities.
- 2. A Trustee must regularly attend and actively participate in board and committee meetings and special assignments.

#### C. Trustee Authority

- 1. Individual members of the Board enjoy equal rights with all other members:
  - a. The right to vote,
  - b. The right to participate fully in all considerations before the Board,
  - c. The right to enter motions and to submit recommendations, and
  - d. All rights and privileges afforded the Board by law and regulation when sitting in deliberative session.
- 2. As individuals, when not participating in meetings of the Board or any of its duly constituted committees, members enjoy the same rights and privileges of any citizen of the State of Tennessee as pertains to the governance, control, and management of institutions under the Board.
- 3. As individuals, members shall not speak for the Board unless so specifically authorized by the Board.

# **Code of Ethics Policy**

#### A. Conflict of Interest

- 1. A conflict of interest occurs when the personal interests, financial or otherwise, of a Trustee actually or potentially diverge from the Trustee's obligations as a Board member.
  - a. It is a conflict of interest for any person or any company with whom such person is an officer, a director, or an equity owner of greater than 1% interest to bid on any contract for products or services for a governmental entity if such person or a relative (spouse, parent, sibling, child) is a member of the board having responsibility for letting or approving such contract. (T.C.A. § 12-4-106(b))

- b. Each Trustee will abide by APSU Conflicts of Interest Policy 1:001 as amended from time to time.
- c. A Trustee shall not use the authority, title, or prestige of the office to solicit or otherwise obtain a private financial, social, or political benefit for the Trustee or any other person which would be inconsistent with the public interest.
- d. A Trustee shall abstain from any deliberations or vote on a matter which the Trustee identifies as a conflict of interest.

#### B. Gifts and Expenses

- 1. No Trustee shall accept or receive, directly or indirectly, from any person, firm, or corporation to whom any contract for the purchase of materials, goods, supplies, equipment or services for the Board or the University may be awarded any money or anything of value or any promise, obligation, or contract for future awards or employment. (T.C.A. § 12-4-106(a))
- 2. Trustees serve without compensation. However, they are entitled to receive reimbursement for expenses incurred while representing the Board in their official capacity.

#### C. Financial Disclosure

1. Each Trustee shall, upon appointment to office and annually each January thereafter, file the financial interest disclosure form in Policy 1:001 with the Secretary of the Board.

#### Compliance

#### A. Disclosure Requirements

- 1. Persons who believe that a conflict of interest may exist either personally or with respect to another person covered by the ethics policy shall make a written disclosure of the facts and circumstances surrounding the situation.
- 2. For members of the Board, disclosure should be made to the Secretary of the Board (APSU Policy 1:001, Section VII)

#### B. Review of Disclosures

1. Disclosures made under Section II by or about a member of the Board of Trustees shall be evaluated by the Board or a duly appointed committee thereof. A member of the Board making a self-disclosure shall not be entitled to vote regarding the disposition of the disclosure. (APSU Policy 1:001, Section X)

#### C. Hearing

1. An appointed Board member accused of a material violation of this Code of Ethics is entitled to a due process contested case hearing in accordance with the Uniform Administrative Procedures Act, T.C.A. § 4-5-101, et seq. (T.C.A. § 49-8-204(c)).

#### D. Removal

1. Upon a finding in a contested case hearing that an appointed Board member materially violated the Code of Ethics, the appointed Board member may be removed from the Board by a two-thirds (2/3) vote of the Board membership. (T.C.A. § 49-8-204 (b))

		Links				
APSU Policy 1	:001	https://	www.ap	su.edu/poli	cy/conflict-in	terest-1001
		Revisi	on Dates	\$		
		APSU			: ed: March 30	, 2017
	Academic			Human	Information Technology	
			V			
		Appro	wod			

President: signature on file

# Austin Peay State University

# Code of Ethics for Members of APSU Board of Trustees

# **POLICIES**

Issued: September 18, 2000

Responsible Official: General Counsel

Responsible Office: Office of Legal Affairs

# **Policy Statement**

It is the policy of Austin Peay State University that the Board of Trustees and employees undertake their responsibilities on the University's behalf with diligence and professionalism and to comply with the highest standards of honesty, integrity, and fairness. This includes, but is not limited to, being respectful of the rights of others and forthright in all dealings with members of the University community as well as third parties; protecting the privacy of confidential information; and compliance with all applicable laws, rules, and regulations. University representatives should not place their personal interests above the best interests of the University; even the appearance of impropriety must be avoided.

#### **Purpose**

The purpose of this policy is to establish ethical standards for members of the APSU Board of Trustees.

#### **Contents**

#### **Procedures**

- -Preamble
- -Code of Ethics Policy
- -Compliance

#### Links

-APSU Policy 1:001

#### **Procedures**

#### **Preamble**

A. Public Trust

- 1. The APSU Board of Trustees is charged by statute with governance of the University. (T.C.A. § 49-8-203)
- 2. To ensure effectiveness, the Trustees must adhere to the strictest of ethical standards.

#### B. Time Commitment

- 1. In undertaking the duties of the office, a Trustee shall make the necessary commitment of time and diligence to carry out the Trustee's public governance responsibilities.
- 2. A Trustee must regularly attend and actively participate in board and committee meetings and special assignments.

#### C. Trustee Authority

- 1. Individual members of the Board enjoy equal rights with all other members:
  - a. The right to vote,
  - b. The right to participate fully in all considerations before the Board,
  - c. The right to enter motions and to submit recommendations, and
  - d. All rights and privileges afforded the Board by law and regulation when sitting in deliberative session.
- 2. As individuals, when not participating in meetings of the Board or any of its duly constituted committees, members enjoy the same rights and privileges of any citizen of the State of Tennessee as pertains to the governance, control, and management of institutions under the Board.
- 3. As individuals, members shall not speak for the Board unless so specifically authorized by the Board.

#### **Code of Ethics Policy**

#### A. Conflict of Interest

- 1. A conflict of interest occurs when the personal interests, financial or otherwise, of a Trustee actually or potentially diverge from the Trustee's obligations as a Board member.
  - a. It is a conflict of interest for any person or any company with whom such person is an officer, a director, or an equity owner of greater than 1% interest to bid on any contract for products or services for a governmental entity if such person or a relative (spouse, parent, sibling, child) is a member of the board having responsibility for letting or approving such contract. (T.C.A. § 12-4-106(b))

- b. Each Trustee will abide by APSU Conflicts of Interest Policy 1:001 as amended from time to time.
- c. A Trustee shall not use the authority, title, or prestige of the office to solicit or otherwise obtain a private financial, social, or political benefit for the Trustee or any other person which would be inconsistent with the public interest.
- d. A Trustee shall abstain from any deliberations or vote on a matter which the Trustee identifies as a conflict of interest.

#### B. Gifts and Expenses

- 1. No Trustee shall accept or receive, directly or indirectly, from any person, firm, or corporation to whom any contract for the purchase of materials, goods, supplies, equipment or services for the Board or the University may be awarded any money or anything of value or any promise, obligation, or contract for future awards or employment. (T.C.A. § 12-4-106(a))
- 2. Trustees serve without compensation. However, they are entitled to receive reimbursement for expenses incurred while representing the Board in their official capacity.

#### C. Financial Disclosure

1. Each Trustee shall, upon appointment to office and annually thereafter, file the financial interest disclosure form in Policy 1:001 with the Secretary of the Board.

#### Compliance

#### A. Disclosure Requirements

- Persons who believe that a conflict of interest may exist either personally or with respect to another person covered by the ethics policy shall make a written disclosure of the facts and circumstances surrounding the situation.
- 2. For members of the Board, disclosure should be made to the Secretary of the Board (APSU Policy 1:001, Section VII)

#### B. Review of Disclosures

1. Disclosures made under Section II by or about a member of the Board of Trustees shall be evaluated by the Board or a duly appointed committee thereof. A member of the Board making a self-disclosure shall not be entitled to vote regarding the disposition of the disclosure. (APSU Policy 1:001, Section X)

#### C. Hearing

1. An appointed Board member accused of a material violation of this Code of Ethics is entitled to a due process contested case hearing in accordance with the Uniform Administrative Procedures Act, T.C.A. § 4-5-101, et seq. (T.C.A. § 49-8-204(c)).

#### D. Removal

**Approved** 

President:

1. Upon a finding in a contested case hearing that an appointed Board member materially violated the Code of Ethics, the appointed Board member may be removed from the Board by a two-thirds (2/3) vote of the Board membership. (T.C.A. § 49-8-204 (b))

		Links				
APSU Policy 1:	001	https://	www.ap	su.edu/poli	cy/conflict-in	terest-1001
		Revisi	on Dates	3		
		APSU APSU	Policy 1: Policy 1:	:002 – Rev. :002 – Issue	: <b>Septemb</b> ed: March 30,	er 18,71 ,2017
		Subje	et Areas:	1		
	Academic			Human	Information Technology	



# B O A R D O F

TRUSTEE

# **Bylaws**

# **Board of Trustees of Austin Peay State University**

Amended September 20, 2019 September 18, 2020

Article I. Governance

The Board of Trustees is vested by the laws of the State of Tennessee with control of the governance and management of Austin Peay State University, subject to certain powers and duties maintained by the Tennessee Higher Education Commission.

#### Article II. Purpose of Bylaws

The Board adopts these Bylaws in order to establish rules for the organization and conduct of its business, as required by Tennessee Code Annotated § 49-8-201. The Bylaws are intended to establish its governance structure and to define the duties, authority limits and operating procedures for the Board and its Trustees. As the University's governing authority, the Board's Bylaws and Policies shall take precedence over any other administrative policies, guidelines, and procedures of the University. Although the Board is empowered to govern and set policy for the University, the Board's focus is one of oversight and direction. The Board entrusts responsibility for the execution of Board policy and the administration of the University to the President and responsibility for the conduct of teaching and research to the University faculty through the President.

#### **Article III. Board of Trustees**

#### Section 1. Powers and Duties

The Board has been conferred by the laws of the State of Tennessee with the necessary powers and duty to accomplish the following:

- A. Determine the mission of the University and ensure that the mission is kept current and aligned with the goals of Tennessee's master plan for public higher education;
- B. Select and employ the chief executive officer of the University and to confirm the appointment of administrative personnel, teachers, and other employees of the University and their salaries and terms of office;
- C. Prescribe curricula and requirements for diplomas and degrees in cooperation with other state university boards in the interest of maintaining alignment across state higher



education:

- D. Approve the operating budgets and set the fiscal policies for the University and its programs;
- E. Establish policies and regulations regarding the campus life of the University, including, but not limited to, the conduct of students, student housing, parking, and safety;
- F. Grant tenure to eligible members of the faculty upon the recommendation of the President:
- G. Assume general responsibility for the operation of the University, delegating to the President such powers and duties as are necessary and appropriate for the efficient administration of the University and its programs;
- H. Receive donations of money, securities, and property from any source on behalf of the University, which gifts shall be used in accordance with the conditions set by the donor;
- I. Purchase land subject to the terms and conditions of state regulations, condemn land, erect buildings, and equip buildings for the University subject to the requirements of the State Building Commission and the terms and conditions of legislative appropriations;
- J. Provide insight and guidance to the University's strategic direction and charge the President with leading the strategic planning process;
- K. Ensure the University's fiscal integrity; oversee the University's financial resources and other assets; review and approve annual University budgets; and preserve and protect the University's assets for posterity;
- L. Ensure and protect, within the context of faculty shared governance, the educational quality of the University and its academic programs; and preserve and protect the University's autonomy, academic freedom, and the public purposes of higher education;
- M. Refrain from directing the day-to-day management and administration of the University, which is the responsibility of the President of the University; and from directing or interfering with any employee, officer, or agent under the direct or indirect supervision of the President;
- N. Act as a body with no individual member speaking for the Board unless specifically authorized to do so by the Board; and
- O. Exercise such other powers, not otherwise prescribed by law, that are necessary to carry out its statutory duties.

#### Section 2. <u>Delegation</u>

The Board may delegate and provide for the further delegation of any and all powers and duties, subject to limitations expressly set forth in law.

#### **Section 3. Communications**

The Board's authority is vested in the Board collectively and not in any individual member. Individual members do not speak on behalf of the Board or APSU unless authorized to do so by the Board or the Board Chair. The Chair is delegated authority to speak on behalf of the Board, unless otherwise determined by the Board.

#### Section 4. Membership

The Board shall consist of ten (10) members, nine (9) of which shall be voting members and one (1) member shall be a nonvoting student member. Six (6) voting members shall be residents of Tennessee. Eight (8) Board members shall be appointed by the Governor, three (3) of whom shall be graduates of the University. One (1) voting Board member shall be a faculty member of the University selected in a manner determined by the Faculty Senate. The nonvoting student member shall be appointed by the Board.

#### Section 5. Expectations of Individual Board Members

- A. Board members have a fiduciary obligation to the University, and must at all times act in accordance with the fiduciary duties of due care, loyalty, and good faith.
- B. Board members are expected to vote and speak according to their individual convictions, but be willing to support the majority decision of the Board and to work with fellow Board members in a spirit of cooperation.
- C. Board members are expected to review agendas and supporting materials prior to Board and committee meetings.
- D. Board members are expected to attend and actively participate in Board meetings and to serve on Board committees.
- E. Board members should be informed about the University's mission, policies, and programs.
- F. Board members should be free of any contractual, employment, or personal or familial financial interest in APSU, except as provided for by law.
- G. Board members should be free from undue influence from political, religious, or other external bodies and should protect APSU from such influence.
- H. Board members are expected to represent the interests of the entire university rather than any single constituent part.

#### Section 6. Terms

A. The initial terms of Board members appointed by the Governor shall be three (3), four (4), and six (6) years. Three (3) members shall serve a (3) three-year term; three (3) members shall serve a four-year term; and two (2) members shall serve a six-year term. As the terms of the initial Board members expire, successor Board members shall be appointed for six-year terms.

- B. The faculty Board member shall serve a term of two (2) years.
- C. The nonvoting student Board member shall serve a term of one (1) year.

#### Section 7. Reappointment

Board members appointed by the Governor shall be eligible to serve for two (2) consecutive terms. A member who serves two (2) consecutive terms on the Board may be reappointed after at least four (4) years have elapsed since the member's last date of service.

#### Section 8. Resignation

Any Board member may resign at any time by submitting written notice to the Board Chair or Secretary. Such resignation shall take effect at the time specified therein or within 30 days of the date of receipt.

#### Section 9. Removal

- A. <u>Conflict of Interest</u>. It is unlawful for any Board member to be financially interested in any contract or transaction affecting the interests of the University, or to procure, or be a party in any way to procuring, the appointment of any relative to any position of financial trust or profit connected with the University. A Board member engaging in such conduct shall be subject to removal by the Governor or by the Board as provided for under its Code of Ethics.
- B. <u>Code of Ethics.</u> A Board member may be removed for a material violation of the Board's Code of Ethics by a two-thirds (2/3) vote of the Board membership. No vote may be taken to remove a Board member unless the accused Board member has been afforded a contested case hearing in accordance with the Uniform Administrative Procedures Act, Title 4, Chapter 5, and a finding has been made that the member violated the Board's Code of Ethics.

#### Section 10. Vacancies

Board vacancies occurring by death, resignation, or removal of a Board member shall be filled for the remainder of the term. A Board member whose term has expired shall continue to serve until a successor is appointed.

When a vacancy is created in the membership of the Board, the Board Secretary shall notify the Governor in the case of a vacancy among the members appointed by the Governor; the Faculty Senate in the case of a Faculty member vacancy; or the Board Chair in the case of a student representative vacancy.

#### Section 11. Compensation; Reimbursement of Travel Expenses

Board members receive no compensation for their services, but are entitled to reimbursement for travel expenses incurred in the performance of their official duties, in accordance with the comprehensive travel regulations promulgated by the Department of Finance and Administration and approved by the Attorney General and Reporter.

#### Article IV. Board Meetings

#### Section 1. Tennessee Open Meetings Act

A "Public Meeting" of the Board is the convening of the members of the Board for a purpose for which a quorum is required in order to make a decision or to deliberate toward a decision on any matter. All Public Meetings of the Board shall be conducted in compliance with the Tennessee Open Meetings Act, T.C.A. § 8-44-101, et seq. Meetings of the Board shall be open to the public, except as authorized by a statutory or judicially recognized exception to the Act. A Public Meeting does not include any on-site inspection of any project or program or the convening of Trustees for any purpose for which a quorum is not required.

#### Section 2. Quorum

Except as provided for in these Bylaws, or where the Board authorizes a committee to act, a quorum of the Board is required to make a decision or to deliberate toward a decision on any matter. Five (5) voting members of the Board shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business.

#### Section 3. Regular Meetings

The Board shall have four (4) regular meetings each year, according to a schedule established yearly by resolution of the Board. At such meetings, any business related to the authority of the Board may be discussed and transacted.

Meetings of the Board shall be made available for viewing by the public over the internet by streaming video accessible from the University's web site. Archived videos of the Board meetings shall also be available to the public through the University's web site.

#### Section 4. Special Meetings

Special meetings may be held at the written request of the Board Chair, the President or any number greater than three (3) voting Board members. The Board Chair or Secretary shall send

notice of special meetings to each member of the Board, by regular mail, electronic mail, or other reasonable means, along with a statement of purpose of the meeting. Business transacted at all special meetings shall be confined to the business stated in notice.

#### Section 5. Notice

- A. <u>Public No</u>tice. Notice to the public of all regular public meetings shall be given in a manner reasonably calculated to give interested persons actual notice of the time and place of the meeting and the principal subjects anticipated to be considered at the meeting. Notice of special meetings of the Board shall be given to the news media and to the general public at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to the hour of the meeting. Notice of emergency meetings of the Board shall be such as is appropriate under the circumstances.
- B. <u>Notice to Board Members</u>. The Secretary shall provide Board members at least five (5) days written notice of a regular meeting of the Board. Notice of special and emergency meetings of the Board must be given to each Board member at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to the hour of the meeting.

#### Section 6. Remote Participation

The Board may permit any or all members to participate in a meeting by electronic or other means of communication by which all members participating may simultaneously hear each other or otherwise communicate with each other during the meeting. Participation in such a meeting by a Board member constitutes such Board member's presence in person at the meeting. All such meetings must comply with the requirements of the Tennessee Open Meetings Act, T.C.A. § 8-44-101, et seq.

#### Section 7. Manner of Acting

- A. Except as otherwise provided in these Bylaws or by law, a majority of votes of those voting members present at any meeting at which a quorum is achieved shall constitute an action of the Board. Voting by proxy is not permitted.
- B. All votes of the Board shall be by public vote as defined by T.C.A. § 8-44-104(b), public ballot, or public roll call. No secret votes, secret ballots, or secret roll call are allowed.
- C. A roll call vote shall be required on all motions providing for any revision of the Bylaws, the adoption of a new Bylaw or the repeal of an existing Bylaw. On any other motion, a roll call vote shall be taken if required by law or deemed desirable in the judgment of the Chair. A Board member present may request a roll call vote before the announcement of a vote otherwise taken. If any member participates in the meeting electronically, a roll call vote shall be taken for each item.
- D. Agenda.

 An agenda for every meeting of the Board shall be prepared by the Secretary in consultation with the Chair and the President. The agenda shall list each matter to be considered at the meeting. When feasible, a copy of the agenda and copies of all reports and other material to be presented shall accompany the notice of the meeting, but when not feasible, a copy shall be provided to the Board members before the meeting date.

#### 2. Consent Agenda

- The Chair, in consultation with the President or committee chair, as appropriate, may designate items to be presented to the Board on a consent calendar.
- ii. Any item unanimously approved by a committee may be designated by the Chair for unanimous consent at the full Board meeting.
- iii. Such items shall be separately identified on the Board agenda as a consent agenda and shall be voted on by a single motion.
- iv. In consultation with the Chair and the President, any member may request to remove an item from the consent agenda by notifying the Secretary prior to the meeting. The request must be approved by a majority of those voting members present and voting.
- 3. Matters not appearing on the agenda of a stated meeting may be considered only upon an affirmative vote of a majority of those voting members present and voting.

#### Article V. Board Officers

#### Section 1. Officers of the Board

The officers of the Board are a Chair and a Vice Chair. The Board may establish additional officers of the Board as it deems necessary. All officers of the Board must be voting Board members and serve at the pleasure of the Board. Officers have such powers and duties as set out in these Bylaws, and as may be prescribed by the Board or by law. Officers of the Board are not employees of the University by virtue of these Bylaws and are not, as such, agents of the University or authorized to bind the University.

#### Section 2. Chair

The Chair shall preside at all Board meetings, have the right to vote on all questions, and otherwise serve as a spokesperson for the Board. The Board chair shall serve as an ex-officio voting member of all standing committees.

#### Section 3. Vice Chair

In the absence of the Chair, the Vice Chair shall perform the duties of the Chair, including duties that may be assigned by the Board or Chair from time to time.

#### Section 4. Election and Terms

The Chair and Vice Chair shall be elected by the Board. Each Board officer shall hold office for two (2) years, or until a successor has been duly appointed and qualified or until the officer's death, resignation, or removal. The Chair and Vice Chair may serve a maximum of two full consecutive terms.

#### Section 5. Resignation of Officers

Any Board officer may resign at any time by submitting written notice to the Board Chair or secretary. Such resignation shall be in effect at the time specified in the notice or within 30 days of the date of its receipt.

#### Section 6. Removal of Officers

Any Board officer may be removed from office by a two-thirds majority vote of the voting Board members at a meeting of the Board called expressly for that purpose.

#### Section 7. Vacancies

Board officer vacancies may be filled through a special election at any meeting of the Board.

#### **Article VI. University Officers**

#### Section 1. Officers.

The officers of the University shall be the President and Secretary. The President may appoint such other officers and assistant officers as may be necessary or convenient to conduct its business. The officers shall have such powers and duties as set out in these Bylaws, and as may be prescribed by the Board and/or by law.

#### Section 2. President of the University.

The President is the chief executive officer of the University and is responsible for the administration and management of the University and its affairs and such other duties as assigned by the Board. The President serves at the direction and pleasure of the Board, which determines the President's compensation and terms of employment, and conducts an annual review of the President's performance. The President shall, from time to time, report to the Board all matters within the President's knowledge affecting the University that should be brought to the attention of the Board. The President may be removed from office only by a two-thirds majority of voting members then in office, provided that notice is sent to all Board

members in accordance with Article IV of these Bylaws.

#### Section 3. Secretary.

The Secretary is appointed by the President. The Secretary serves as a liaison between the Board and the University administration and is responsible for supporting the Board and its committees, including the giving of required notices of meetings of the Board; preparation and distribution of agendas and minutes of meetings of the Board; keeping records of all official Board communication, including but not limited to Board meeting minutes and official and/or legal organizational documents, such as bylaws and resolutions. The Secretary shall perform such other duties as assigned by the Board.

#### **Article IX. Board Committees**

Subject to the requirements of applicable law, the Board may appoint such committees as it considers appropriate or necessary from time to time and shall define the duties of such committees, committee quorum requirements, and the reporting requirements of such committees and its members. Any committee of the Board and the members of any such committee serve at the pleasure of the Board.

Each committee shall have at least three (3) voting members, <u>including-and</u> a chair, who shall serve a two-year term. The Board Chair shall serve as an ex officio member of all committees. Members of the committees and committee chairs shall be appointed by the Board Chair.

All committees, excluding the Executive Committee, shall meet at least quarterly during each calendar year, and may meet more frequently as deemed necessary. Meetings may be called by the Board Chair, the President of the University or the committee chair. All meetings of committees shall be open to the public except as authorized by a statutorily or judicially recognized exception to the Tennessee Open Meetings Act, T.C.A. §8-44-101, et. seq. Notice requirements shall be the same as for all regular meetings of the Board of Trustees.

A majority of the voting members of each committee shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. In the absence of a quorum, those attending may adjourn the meeting until a quorum is present.

Minutes shall be made of all committee meetings and provided to the Board Chair, the President of the University and the Secretary to the Board. The minutes shall be maintained as the official record of such meetings.

#### **Article X. Conflicts of Interest**

It is unlawful for any Board member to be financially interested in any contract or transaction affecting the interests of the University, or to procure, or be a party in any way to procuring, the appointment of any relative to any position of financial trust or profit connected with the University. A Board member engaging in such conduct shall be subject to removal by the Governor or the Board as provided for in Article III of these Bylaws. Board members must comply with the restrictions contained in state law, these Bylaws, and the Board's Code of Ethics

and its Conflict of Interest policy.

Board members shall disclose to the Board any actual, apparent, or possible conflict of interest at the earliest practical time. A Board member who has made such a disclosure shall abstain from voting on such matters. Subject to the Conflict of Interest Policy, the Board member may be invited by the Board to participate in the discussion. The Board meeting minutes shall reflect that a disclosure was made and note the Board member's abstention from voting. A Board member who is recused may be counted for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum at the meeting, but shall not be counted for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum at the meeting but shall not be counted for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum for the requisite action.

#### Article XI. Severability

Any determination that any provision of these Bylaws is for any reason inapplicable, invalid, illegal or otherwise ineffective shall not affect or invalidate any other provision of these Bylaws.

# **Sample Board Assessment Questions**

		Use the follow Strongly Disagree- 1	ving five point rat Disagree- 2	-	ch statement. Agree- 4 Strongly Agree- 5	
1.	The policy-making process is clear, public and inclusive.	1	2	3	4	5
2.	Board members support the concept that board policy and the board chair are its primary voices.	1	2	3	4	5
3.	The board works to build positive relationships with all university and community stakeholders.	1	2	3	4	5
4.	The board actively supports the university's foundation and fundraising efforts.	1	2	3	4	5
5.	The board adequately studies issues prior to board action.	1	2	3	4	5
6.	The board's time is appropriately spent on governance and not management.	1	2	3	4	5
7.	Appropriate advance materials are made available to trustees, in order for each trustee to adequately prepare for board meetings and meet their governance obligations.	1	2	3	4	5
8.	The trustees fulfill their commitments to the board as delineated in board policy.	1	2	3	4	5
9.	Board meetings have a good balance of information-sharing, discussion and decision-making.	1	2	3	4	5
10.	The board appropriately supports the president in her decision-making.	1	2	3	4	5
11.	The board is appropriately involved in strategic planning.	1	2	3	4	5
12.	The board takes regular steps to keep informed about important trends in the larger environment that might affect the organization.	1	2	3	4	5
13.	The board receives the appropriate amount of financial information to carry out its fiduciary and stewardship responsibilities.	1	2	3	4	5
14.	There is an effective committee structure for the board.	1	2	3	4	5
15.	Board leadership effectively perform their roles.	1	2	3	4	5

16. The board conducts its meetings in compliance with the Tennessee Open Meetings Act.	1	2	3	4	5
17. The board operates with a sense of cooperation and collegiality.	1	2	3	4	5
<ol><li>The board effectively evaluates the president.</li></ol>	1	2	3	4	5
<ol> <li>The president's compensation is effectively determined and administered by the board.</li> </ol>	1	2	3	4	5
20. My committee liaisons (i.e., Audit - Blayne Clements; Academic Affairs – Maria Cronley; Business and Finance - Mitch Robinson; Student Affairs – Eric Norman; Executive Committee & Board of Trustees - Dannelle Whiteside) promptly and professionally provide me with the necessary information I need to carry out my governance responsibilities.	1	2	3	4	5

#### **Written Responses:**

- 1. Please comment on any "1" or "2" responses above.
- 2. What are the greatest strengths of the board?
- 3. What are the weaknesses of the board?
- 4. How can the effectiveness of the board be enhanced?
- 5. What do you as a trustee feel proud of in the past year, related to the work of the board?
- 6. What thoughts do you have regarding your progress toward the strategic plan?